
HERMISTON CITY COUNCIL
Regular Meeting March 9, 2020 

Mayor Drotzmann called the regular meeting to order at 7:00pm. Present were Councilors Primmer, Myers, 
Barron, Smith, Gutierrez, and Kirwan. Councilors Davis and Hardin were excused. In attendance was City staff 
to include: City Manager Byron Smith, City Attorney Gary Luisi, Assistant City Manager Mark Morgan, Chief 
Edmiston, Finance Director Mark Krawczyk, City Planner Clint Spencer, Court Manager Mollie Croisan, and City 
Recorder Lilly Alarcon-Strong. Media present was Jade McDowell (arrived at 7:05pm) of the East Oregonian. 
The pledge of allegiance was given.  

Presentation- Hermiston School District Updates 
Human Resources Director David Marshall, reviewed district wide events as provided to Council (attached) and 
addressed specific measures the School District is taking regarding the Coronavirus. Mr. Marshall thanked 
Mayor Drotzmann and all members who are volunteering to participate in the Bond Oversight Committee. 

Consent Agenda Items 
Councilor Primmer moved and Councilor Gutierrez seconded to approve Consent Agenda items A-E, to include: 

A. Committee Vacancy Announcements
B. Recommendation to the Budget Committee: Position #1, Anton Wanous, term from 03/24/2020

to 12/31/2022
C. Confirmation to the Budget Committee: Position #2, Jason McAndrew, term from 03/10/2020

to 12/31/2022
D. Confirmation to the Eastern Oregon Trade & Event Center Advisory Committee: Position #3,

Representing the Greater Hermiston Hospitality and Tourism Committee, Jessica Narain, term
from 03/10/2020 to 06/30/2023

E. Minutes of the February 24, City Council work session and regular meeting
Motion carried unanimously. 

Mayor Drotzmann thanked Jason McAndrew and Jessica Narain for their commitment to volunteer and asked 
the public to consider applying and volunteering in open Committee positions and becoming more involved in 
their community. 

Ordinance No. 2297- Annexation 4N2802BA Tax Lot 400, 20 acres - 498 E Punkin Center Road  
Mayor Drotzmann polled the Council to affirm they had reviewed the record prior to voting on Ordinance 
No. 2297 as two Councilors, of which only one is present, were not present during the public hearing on 
February 24, 2020. All Councilors affirmed they had reviewed the record. 

City Planner Clint Spencer reviewed information presented during the public hearing on February 24th, 
2020 regarding Ordinance No. 2297 which would annex 20 acres of land on E Punkin Center Road for 
housing and recreation development. The Council will be considering whether or not to annex the 
property and not development layout as the Planning Commission has already evaluated and established 
that the six areas in and out of the development meet requirements to be considered safe movement for 
vehicles and pedestrians, as well as requiring additional stipulations to the developer, to include: building 
single story dwellings in certain areas, widening the street on E Punkin Center Rd abutting the new 
development, and more. Mr. Spencer reminded the Council that although the Council will take public 
comment, the Public Hearing is closed. 
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Councilor Kirwan stated from what he understands, the starting price for homes in this development are 
$50,000 to $60,000 less than other homes; starting out at $260,000 instead of $310,000. This is going to 
fill a nitch for entry level homeowners.  
 
Public Comment 
Luke Pickerill, President and Owner of MonteVista Homes, Bend OR- explained and presented how MonteVista 
Homes designed the layout of the subdivision (handouts attached) that will also include a park and trails to 
add open spaces in the community, all of which have been established Council Goals and high priority items 
selected by the community in the 2016 Community Livability Study conducted by the City.  All lots are a 
minimum of 5,000 sqft and up, as allowed in the R-3 zone, no density adjustments are being asked of the City, 
all roads and transportation plans have been built to support the subdivision at full layout. MonteVista Homes 
and the Planning Commission have established that all requirements have been completed and would like 
support to move forward with this project.  
 
Steve Wilson, Director of Sales and Marketing for MonteVista Homes, Bend OR- stated although he lives in 
Bend he works in Hermiston a lot as MonteVista continues to build high quality affordable homes in other 
areas of the City. This subdivision would fill a vital housing need which this subdivision would provide, along 
with providing homes for those who work in Hermiston but live outside of the community, as well as new 
families coming into the area. MonteVista Homes reached out to the City, through the Parks and Recreation 
Department, to include the park and trails to add to Hermiston’s livability and hopes the Council will approve 
this project. 
 
Jeff Stroll, 544 E Punkin Center Rd- stated he lives right next to proposed development and has concerns with 
development plans as lots are only 5,000 sqft and does not leave room for parking and creates a condensed 
crowded area that does not fit in with the current area; for the betterment of the community, he proposes the 
City not make exceptions for lot sizes and that the developer make the lots bigger by taking away the park and 
trails. Mr. Stroll also has concerns regarding the number of fatalities on E Punkin as it is a hazardous area; 
creating more traffic will only add to this safety issue, and the City should take this into consideration. 
 
Luke Pickerill, reiterated that exceptions have not been made because they are building trails and a park. 
 
Steve Wilson, stated the homes will be built on narrower lots, but there will still be plenty of parking. 
 
Councilor Gutierrez and Myers expressed concerns with safety on E. Punkin Center Rd and children playing in 
the established area of NE 6th St. They encouraged the City to work with the County to widening Punkin Center 
Rd and add turn lanes in that area to make it safer. 
 
Councilor Barron stated he was bothered by comments stating they did not want smaller lots and more 
affordable housing in that area. The City’s number one priority, for many years, has been additional housing. 
People need to be able to have nice affordable housing and it would be a mistake for the City to turn this away.  
 
Councilor Kirwan stated Hermiston development has changed and we can no longer have the size of lots we 
used to, so when developers want to invest in our community, we need to take advantage of it. Developers 
will not want to invest in Hermiston if we keep turning them away. 
 
Mayor Drotzmann stated a couple of years ago, the City held a meeting with developers, realtors, and other 
community leaders to find ways to help get developers to invest in Hermiston as we had an influx of jobs, but 
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no housing. From that meeting, it was determined that a way to help housing development was to make lot 
sizes smaller, like our surrounding neighbors in Tri-Cities, as land development is expensive. Hermiston needs 
housing; and the City needs to have a way to help its constituents find housing and stay in the community. 
MonteVista Homes has been a good partner and has developed good quality homes throughout Hermiston. 
There is a way to develop this property, while working with the County and Hermiston School District as a new 
school is built in that area, to make this area safe.  
 
Mayor Drotzmann requested that the first reading be by title only. Hearing no opposition, City Attorney Gary 
Luisi read the ordinance by title only. Mayor Drotzmann requested that the ordinance be put on for final 
adoption at this meeting and that the second reading be by title only. After City Attorney Gary Luisi read the 
ordinance by title only for the second reading. Councilor Barron moved and Councilor Kirwan seconded that 
Ordinance 2297 be adopted and become effective 30-days after adoption by the City Council. Motion carried 
unanimously.  
 
Ordinance No. 2298- Amending Chapter 10 of the Code of Ordinance Dealing with General Provisions 
City Manager Smith explained that the City is in the process of reviewing and updating ordinances to make 
current with city practices, as well as state and federal law, updates to this ordinance include: general 
definitions and a lot of general language that applies to the rest of the code. This chapter has no major policy 
changes. 
 
Mayor Drotzmann requested that the first reading be by title only. Hearing no opposition, City Attorney Gary 
Luisi read the ordinance by title only. Mayor Drotzmann requested that the ordinance be put on for final 
adoption at this meeting and that the second reading be by title only. After City Attorney Gary Luisi read the 
ordinance by title only for the second reading. Councilor Primmer moved and Councilor Gutierrez seconded 
that Ordinance 2298 be adopted and become effective 30-days after adoption by the City Council. Motion 
carried unanimously.  
 
Ordinance No. 2299- Amending the Code of Ordinances by Adding Chapter 138- Uniform Citation Procedures 
City Manager Smith explained that the City is in the process of reviewing and updating ordinances to make 
current with city practices, as well as state and federal law, updates to this ordinance include: adding a chapter 
that delineates the process for writing citations from the City Code. Although it is all new language, it reflects 
the current practices and brings the City current with the state limitations for fines and fees. This provides a 
much clearer process for enforcing the City Code. 
 
Mayor Drotzmann requested that the first reading be by title only. Hearing no opposition, City Attorney Gary 
Luisi read the ordinance by title only. Mayor Drotzmann requested that the ordinance be put on for final 
adoption at this meeting and that the second reading be by title only. After City Attorney Gary Luisi read the 
ordinance by title only for the second reading. Councilor Myers moved and Councilor Primmer seconded that 
Ordinance 2299 be adopted and become effective 30-days after adoption by the City Council. Motion carried 
unanimously.  
 
Goal Setting Report 
City Manager Smith went over the established goals from the January Council Goal Setting Session and stated 
staff will update the Council quarterly on progress as it has done in the past. 
 
Mayor Drotzmann thanked facilitator, Sara Singer-Wilson, for helping the City with this process. 
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Councilor Gutierrez moved and Councilor Barron seconded to approve the Goal Setting Report as presented. 
Motion carried unanimously.  
 
Committee Reports 
EOTEC- Mayor Drotzmann and Councilor Barron stated the Committee is working on addressing shade, 
beautification and parking; indoor arena/multipurpose facility; and a community garden and landscaping 
options to demonstrate low water usage techniques to help reduce watering not just for EOTEC, but for 
community as well. The Committee is working to present their recommendations to the Council in the near 
future.  
Community Accountability Board- Councilors Primmer and Gutierrez stated the Board met with two 
participants. The Board is a partnership between the City and School District to work with juvenile offenders 
to dissolve their discretions, learn from their mistakes, and improve themselves so their offences do not stay 
on their permanent record. 
 
Mayor Drotzmann stated this is a great program with great collaboration between the City and School District. 
 
Mayors Report 
Mayor Drotzmann and City Manager Smith attended a meeting in La Grande to represent the City in 
conversations with DEQ regarding recycling, impacts with the lack of recycling opportunities, and ways to find 
a successful way to recycle. Hermiston was the only participant in the County. As many decisions come from 
the west side of the state, it’s important for the east side of the state to participate when we can so we have 
a voice in the decisions being considered. 
 
Mayor Drotzmann also spoke regarding: 

• Conversations being had regarding forming an Opportunity Zone Development 
• Funland Park Fashion Show Fundraiser on Saturday at 2pm at the Community Center 
• Rogers Toyota is doing a ground breaking on the corner of N. HWY 395 and Punkin Center Rd on 

Thursday at 11am 
• Gordmans Grand Opening is March 31 
• Grocery Outlet and Sherwin Williams Paint have opened as well 
• There are many fundraisers going on at EOTEC. Hermiston’s Sports Booster’s Fundraiser event 

attracted 670 people on Saturday. Some people thought EOTEC was built too large, and was 
unnecessary; however, this event’s participants were packed in and the event sold out.  

 
Mayor Drotzmann thanked the very giving and generous community for contributions to these fundraisers and 
congratulated all the businesses that are opening and developing in Hermiston.  
 
Councilors Report 
Councilor Primmer stated Kayak Transit will be holding three public meetings to review their service plan.  
 
Mayor Drotzmann thanked Kayak for their great partnership with the City and providing free transportation. 
 
Councilor Myers stated the Parks Master Plan will be presented at 5:30pm on Thursday at the Community 
Center. 
 
Councilor Barron asked that the Council consider passing a resolution supporting a Caucus of Color Committee 
through the League of Oregon Cities.  
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Mayor Drotzmann asked Councilor Barron to work with City Recorder Lilly Alarcon-Strong to draft a resolution, 
and asked that the Inclusivity sign on S. HWY 395 be addressed as it is difficult to read.  

City Manager Report 
City Manager Byron Smith spoke regarding: 

• The City will be conducting a Service Satisfaction Survey by phone that will begin tomorrow
• After testing, DEQ found no contamination in the Columbia River from the recent sunken barge
• The City is working with a nonprofit called Rural Development Initiative to sponsor a training in April

and May called Making Local Government Work for You
• Anderson Perry Engineering is accept applications to award a Hermiston High School Senior with a

Scholarship

Adjournment  
There was no other business and Mayor Drotzmann adjourned the regular meeting at 8:08pm. 

SIGNED: 
/s/Dr. Dave Drotzmann 
Mayor 

ATTEST: 
/s/Lilly Alarcon-Strong, CMC 
City Recorder 
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